February 13, 2014

John Howard, MD, Director National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health 395 E Street S.W. Suite 9200 Patriots Plaza Building Washington, DC 20201

Dear Dr. Howard:

The 42 groups listed below thank the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) for modernizing their carcinogens policy. We welcome this opportunity to comment on the draft document, "Update of NIOSH Carcinogen Classification and Target Risk Level Policy for Chemical Hazards in the Workplace." The world of work has changed dramatically since 1978 and NIOSH's updated policy should be designed to promote the most effective means of preventing cancer among workers.

We support NIOSH's proposal to use the classifications issued by the National Toxicology Program (NTP), the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) because it will allow the agency to more efficiently focus its efforts on cancer prevention rather than on the performance of separate classification processes. We also support NIOSH's decision to use the classification from any of the three organizations that will provide the most health protection for impacted workers.

But we cannot support a NIOSH "Recommended Exposure Limit" (REL) for workers of 1 in 1000—a thousand times less protective than the levels considered safe for the general public. We believe that "recommending" levels of exposure that are not based on providing the highest level of protection for workers' health undermines NIOSH's mission and goals.

To provide the Occupational Safety and Health Agency (OSHA) with the information needed to set Permissible Exposure Levels, NIOSH can perform calculations that set out a range of lifetime risks of cancer (e.g., one in 1,000, one in 10,000, and one in a million, etc.) without labeling this activity as setting RELs.

Lastly, we believe that NIOSH's new reviews of occupational carcinogens should provide information on how to eliminate the use of known carcinogens and move to safer alternatives. Information on how to move up the hierarchy of controls deserves more attention in NIOSH's carcinogen policy because it is a more effective means of preventing cancer among workers.

Again, thank you for this policy reform and for the opportunity to comment. And thank you for the work you do every day to protect the health and safety of workers across the United States.

Yours truly,

BlueGreen Alliance Dave Foster, Executive Director Minneapolis, MN www.bluegreenalliance.org

California Rural Legal Assistance Foundation Anne Katten, MPH, Pesticide and Work Safety Project Director Sacramento, CA www.crlaf.org

Californians for a Healthy and Green Economy (CHANGE) Kathryn Alcantar, Campaign Director Oakland, CA www.changecalifornia.org

Center for Effective Government Ronald White, Director of Regulatory Policy Washington, DC www.foreffectivegov.org

Center for Environmental Health Michael Green, Executive Director Oakland, CA www.ceh.org

Citizens' Environmental Coalition Barbara Warren, Executive Director Albany, NY www.cectoxic.org

Clean and Healthy New York Kathleen A. Curtis, LPN, Executive Director Albany, NY www.cleanhealthyny.org

Clean Production Action Lauren Heine, PhD, Co-Director Juneau, AK www.cleanproduction.org

Commonweal Sharyle Patton, Director, Biomonitoring Resource Center Bolinas, CA www.commonweal.org Delaware Concerned Residents for Environmental Justice Paulyne Webster and Ann Tate, Co-Founders Wilmington, DE

Ecology Center Jeff Gearhart, Research Director Ann Arbor, MI www.ecocenter.org

Environmental Defense Fund (EDF) Jennifer McPartland, Scientist Washington, DC www.edf.org

Environmental Health Strategy Center Emma Halas-O'Connor, Coalition and Advocacy Coordinator Portland, ME www.preventharm.org

Greenpeace USA Rick Hind, Legislative Director Washington, DC www.greenpeaceusa.org

Health Care Without Harm Paul Bogart, Chief Program Officer Reston, VA www.noharm.org

Institute for a Sustainable Future Jamie Harvie, Executive Director Duluth, MN www.isfusa.org

International Campaign for Responsible Technology Ted Smith, Coordinator San Jose, CA www.icrt.co

International Chemical Workers Union Council John Morawetz, Director, ICWUC Center for Worker Health and Safety Education Akron OH www.icwuc.net

International Longshore and Warehouse Union (ILWU), Local 6 Fred Pecker, Secretary-Treasurer Oakland CA www.ilwu6.org Kentucky Environmental Foundation Jason Howard, Policy & Communications Consultant Berea, KY www.kyenvironmentalfoundation.org

Maine AFL-CIO Matt Schlobohm, Executive Director Augusta, ME www.maineaflcio.org

Maine Labor Group on Health Peter Crockett, Executive Director John Newton, Industrial Hygienist Augusta, ME http://www.mlgh.org

Maine Women's Lobby Kathy Kilrain del Rio, Director of Program & Development Augusta, ME www.mainewomen.org

Movement Generation Justice & Ecology Project Brooke Anderson, Labor Fellow Oakland, CA http://www.movementgeneration.org

National Healthy Nail and Beauty Salon Alliance Jamie McConnell, National Coordinator Missoula, MT http://nailsalonalliance.org

National Council for Occupational Safety and Health Tom O'Connor, Executive Director Raleigh, NC www.coshnetwork.org

Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC) Diane Bailey, Senior Scientist Washington, DC www.nrdc.org

New Jersey, Work Environmental Council John Pajak. Chair Trenton, NJ www.njwec.org Oregon Physicians for Social Responsibility Susan Katz, MD, Head, Environmental Health Workgroup and President of the Board Portland, OR http://www.psr.org/chapters/oregon/

Pesticide Action Network Kristin S. Schafer, Policy Director Oakland, CA www.panna.org

Physicians for Social Responsibility Catherine Thomasson, MD, Executive Director Washington, DC www.psr.org

San Francisco Bay Area Chapter, Physicians for Social Responsibility Marj Plumb, DrPH, MNA, Co-Executive Director Berkeley, CA www.sfbaypsr.org

Sheet Metal Occupational Health Institute Trust Randall A, Krocka, Administrator Fairfax, VA www.smohit.org

SEIU Local 1021 Port of Oakland Chapter Millie Cleveland, SEIU Local 1021 Union Field Representative Oakland, CA http://www.seiu1021.org

Southern Maine Labor Council Douglas Born, President Portland, ME http://somelc.org

TEJAS: Texas Environmental Justice Advocacy Services Juan Parras, Executive Director Houston, TX http://www.tejasbarrios.org/

Texas Injured Workers Diane Wilson, Organizer Seadrift, TX www.texasinjuredworkers.org Toxics Action Center Sylvia Broude, Executive Director Boston, MA www.toxicsaction.org

United Fire Service Women Heather Buren, Lieutenant, San Francisco Fire Department San Francisco, CA http://ufsw.org

USW Local 675 David Campbell Secretary-Treasurer Carson, CA www.usw675.org

Women's Voices for the Earth Erin Switalski, Executive Director Missoula, MT www.womensvoices.org

Worksafe Dorothy Wigmore, Occupational Health Specialist Oakland, California www.worksafe.org